Page 6
Sel.Mtg.

10/29/13


BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MEETING MINUTES

OCTOBER 29, 2013
The regular meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM.  Present were Selectwoman Bik; Selectmen Catalano, Chamberland, Haughey and Dubois; Town Administrator Keyes and Attorney Costello – Town Counsel.
The Board recited the Pledge of Allegiance and held a moment of silence for Pete Tellier who passed away this week.  He was a former member of the Board of Selectmen and also held previous offices.
Ms. Bik made a motion to accept the minutes of the meetings of October 1, 2013 and the Executive Session minutes of August 20, 2013, seconded by Mr. Haughey.  Vote unanimous. 
Mr. Chamberland said they reached an agreement with the Blackstone Smithfield Corp. and referenced the August 20, 2013 Executive Session Minutes                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              when the Board came to an agreement.  Attorney Costello said this issue was regarding the water connection at the Tupperware property.  He said the parties executed a Settlement Agreement, litigation was withdrawn, Blackstone Smithfield Corp. paid a stipulated fee to the Town, the Court has dismissed the matter and it is now closed.  
Chairman Dubois said he, Mr. Sawyer and Mr. Kluchevitz wanted to sign the agreement many years ago but some board members wanted it to go to Annual Town Meeting and it was not approved.  He said this matter went to court and they are now putting this to rest.   
Correspondence

Mr. Keyes announced the Town received FEMA reimbursement in the amount of $52,969 for the blizzard of February 2013.  He said the money was received due to the diligent work of Fire Chief Sweeney, Ms. Hebert - Town Accountant and Mr. Sullivan, Superintendent of Public Works.  
Mr. Keyes said they received two bids for the ambulance; $218,860 and $186,836.  He said Bert’s Emergency Vehicles was the low bidder.

Chairman Dubois said he received correspondence from Ms. Hebert regarding the FY’13 audit.  She stated that the auditors are coming in the first week of January and the audit and the management letter should be completed by the end of March.  Mr. Keyes said the audit of the former Collector/Treasurer is almost completed and he should have a draft by the end of this week.

Chairman Dubois said he has correspondence from Town Counsel regarding two reserve transfers on Goulet Field and the pavilion roof at Roosevelt.  He read: G.L. 40, Section 6 authorizes Towns to establish reserve funds for extraordinary or unforeseen expenditures.  Transfers from a reserve fund must be approved by a vote from the Finance Committee and town accountant.   Reserve funds can be transferred if supplemental funding was unforeseen.  
Attorney Costello said it is up to the Finance Committee to approve transfers from the reserve fund, it has to be an extraordinary or unforeseen expenditure and it is up to them to determine if those circumstances exist.
Old Business 
Update on Expenditures – ATM, Veterans Park, Supplies, Materials 
Article 13 - Mr. Keyes said $35,000 was approved at the Annual Town Meeting for a 2013 Ford Expedition Command vehicle for the Fire Chief and it will be delivered on November 1.  
Article 14 - Mr. Keyes said the ambulance appropriation was not to exceed $250,000 and the bid was for $186,836. 

Article 17 – Mr. Keyes said the appropriation was $160,000 for a dump truck, plow and sander.  He said it was ordered, is being built and the expected delivery is in March.

Article 19 – Mr. Keyes said he will let the Water & Sewer Commission discuss tank painting at their meeting next week.  He said they are interviewing engineering firms.

Article 18 – Mr. Keyes said $60,000 was appropriated for the purchase of a one ton, 4-wheel drive dump truck with a 9’ plow.  He said it was already received and the expenditure was $48,000.

Article 24 – Mr. Keyes said the recycling truck for $125,000 is being negotiated and is being handled through the Collector/Treasurer’s Office.

Article 25 – Mr. Keyes said $75,000 was appropriated for Veteran’s Park for the purpose of design, restoration and/or construction.  He will be going to the Parks & Rec meeting next month to discuss this with them. 

Article 27 - Mr. Keyes said they have a signed contract for Goulet Field and it should be completed within the next 30 days. 

Article 28 - Mr. Keyes said transfers for the pavilion roof were made inside the Town’s budget, Parks & Rec budget and maintenance budget.  He said they have a bid of $37,000 and transferred $8,000 for that purpose.  

Article 29 – Mr. Keyes said $25,000 was appropriated for the CCTV project for monitors.  He said they received bids for that and hope to have it installed within the next 20 days.  
Mr. Chamberland asked about the handicap lift.  Mr. Keyes said it was installed during summer and the State had to come in to inspect it.  He said it has been working with a couple of glitches.  
Mr. Chamberland said he requested expenditure reports on a biweekly basis.  He said the Town is 25% within and they are right where they should be.   He appreciates Mr. Keyes getting him this and wants it every two weeks.  

Green Communities - Mr. Carlucci – Planning Board Consultant said the Town needs to meet five criteria:  

Allow the construction of renewable or alternative energy manufacturing/ research and development facilities by right and that the approval process for such a facility would be less than 12 months (the Town adopted a new bylaw at the 2012 Annual Town Meeting and the first one needs to be approved by an expedited process);
Adopt a stretch energy code.  He said it was adopted at the last Annual Town Meeting;
Vehicle replacement policy - the Town needs to purchase energy efficient vehicles.  He said most vehicles are exempt but administrative vehicles need to meet the policy;
Adopt an energy reduction plan; a compilation of energy use of buildings, street lights, etc. and then try to reduce those by 20%; and 
Audit on Town buildings; recommendations were made to replace lights and the HVAC system.  
He said applications are due tomorrow and the package is mostly complete.  He said once the Town gets a designation a grant follows.  He said grant applications are due in February; the Town is eligible for $150,000 and about 110 communities have been designated.  
Mr. Haughey moved to vote this evening to approve the grant program and move this into a positive direction toward becoming a green community, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.

Approval of Class II License Application From Samir Reda d/b/a Wholesale Cars, LLC, 336 Main Street - Mr. Perrault – current owner said he sells/ships cars to Saudi Arabia.  He said the previous owner turned her license in in May and Mr. Reda is looking for a license.  He said it is a used car business, it has always been a 25 car license but there has never been that many on the lot.  Mr. Haughey moved to approve the Class II license application for Wholesale Cars, LLC, seconded by Ms. Bik (Exhibit A).  Vote unanimous. 

Report of School Roof – William Walsh – Mr. Walsh – Recycling Coordinator and Mr. Vater – Building Inspector passed out a schedule of the roof replacement for JFK/AFM School.  Mr. Walsh said materials were delivered to the school and the work started this week.  Mr. Vater said they have a meeting each and every week.  Mr. Walsh said it is a 45 day life span.  He said the BMR High School roof will be done next year.  
Mr. Walsh said they had their first flu clinic today and almost 200 people showed up.  He said on November 19 from 4:00-7:30 PM they are holding a second and final flu clinic, which is parent conference night.  Mr. Walsh said it was posted on cable and flashboards and used the reverse 911.  Mr. Chamberland said it was also posted on the website.  
Update on Road Construction – James Sullivan – Mr. Sullivan said they are 85% completed on Privilege Street, did the seven streets they said they would do, replaced sidewalks that needed to be replaced and will finish cleaning up the shoulders of roads and backfilling them the next two weeks.  He said the Department of Corrections is coming in to help with raking gravel.  He said it cost $260,000 to do what they did so far and is hoping to do Milk Street.  He said the portion from Summer to Elm Street is really bad and will look at it within the next few weeks.  He said there is not a lot of money left and needs to do crack sealing.  
Mr. Sullivan said there was a water break, they isolated it and had to break the new road to fix it.  He said the leak was fixed and the road will get patched tomorrow.  
Chairman Dubois stepped out for a minute.  
Report on Roosevelt Park Pavilion Roof – Daniel Keefe – Mr. Keyes passed over this and wants to put it on the November 12 agenda.  He has funding and will have the contractor at the next meeting.
Goulet Field Lighting – Mr. Keyes said it is on time; it was signed, sealed and delivered and will give an update at the next meeting.  Chairman Dubois returned and said there were a series of emails regarding this issue.
Building Committee Update – Mr. Keyes said he will have a report regarding meetings and other things for the next meeting.
Appointment of Liaison to the Blackstone/Millville Regional School Committee – Mr. Haughey recused himself.   Mr. Chamberland said he is hoping the Board could do a round robin due to the commitment.  Chairman Dubois agrees and wants someone to inform the Chairman of the School Committee.  

Report on Roosevelt Park Pavilion Roof – Mr. Keyes said Mr. Keefe - the contractor is here.  Mr. Haughey reentered.  Mr. Keefe said they ordered corrugated metal, which goes on top of the pavilion, ordered the facia and should start working after Thanksgiving.  He said it should be done in December weather permitting.  Mr. Catalano asked about snow collecting on the roof.  Mr. Keefe said he would clear it off and the sub structure is sound.  Ms. Bik thanked Parks & Rec for stepping up because they understood what needs to be done.  
New Business  

Approval of Payroll Warrants #14EWA08, #14PW08, #14EWA09 and #14PW09 – Mr. Haughey made a motion to approve the payroll warrants, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.
Approval of Vendor Warrants #14EW08 and #14EW09 – Mr. Haughey made a motion to approve the vendor warrants, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.
Matters that the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen Reasonably Anticipates to Discuss – Chairman Dubois received a copy of the Capital Trust Fund & Financial Overview dated October 24, 2013 prepared by Lynne Foster from Unibank and read it (Exhibit B).  He also referenced the capital trust fund from Bartholomew and Co. Inc.  He wants some of this information put on the website.  
Chairman Dubois did a breakdown of tax rates and annual taxes between different cities and also said residents can get the tax rates from the Department of Revenue’s website.  He showed that Blackstone taxes were not the highest. 
Good & Welfare – Selectmen 
Mr. Catalano – He attended the Water & Sewer Commission public hearing on October 24, applauds them and it is important to keep the enterprise healthy.  He said, “Go Sox!”
Mr. Chamberland – He said he will not have a conflict of interest with state legislature because he left the State House last week and thanked Leah Cole, MA State Representative.  He said there is a lot of work to be done.  He thanked the School Committee, is excited to see transparency and accountability and said it was a good meeting.  He also said, “Go Sox!”
Mr. Haughey – He said Veteran’s Day is November 11 and to take a moment to thank a Veteran.  He wanted to recognize Officer Wayne Mowry who is stepping down after many years of service; he really looked after the townspeople; he will be greatly missed and wished him well.
Ms. Bik – She said there is an Estate Planning Seminar sponsored by Dean Bank at the Senior Center on November 14 at 1:00 PM.  She said there is a flu clinic on November 19 from 4:00-7:30 PM at the Hartnett Middle School; support the Library - the marquis outside always has something written on it; concurred with Mr. Haughey about thanking the Veterans - they would not be here today without them; the Millerville Men’s Club granite structure is beautiful and thanked everyone for the support they have given.
Chairman Dubois – He said the Millerville Men’s celebration was the Sunday before; Ms. Bik was there; they did a magnificent job and wanted to keep the headstone at that part of town.  He said it is a beautiful stone and they contribute a lot.  He said there is a Board of Selectmen meeting the day after Veteran’s Day and to thank the Veterans for what they have done for us.  He said Halloween is in a couple of days and be careful.  
He said the Marching Band had a great weekend and there will be representatives at the next meeting.

Mr.  Haughey made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 PM, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.

Respectfully submitted,

Kim Milliken
